15/05688/FUL - Site Of Old Gas Works Upper Bristol Road Lower Weston Bath
Demolition of existing buildings and redevelopment to provide student accommodation (Sui Generis), comprising 394 bed spaces, ancillary facilities, 149sqm of ground floor flexible space (Class B1 and D1), new access to the river towpath, car and cycle parking provision and landscaping.

Comment: The Trust has appreciated being involved in pre-application consultations for this scheme and has provided specific feedback at that stage. We welcome the design revisions to the scheme in response to our pre-application comments. Our further comments on the current submission are detailed below: 

Positive elements

In particular we welcome the addition of roof articulation and further design changes to the riverside blocks. The use of red brick has precedent in the area and can be considered is appropriate on the river elevations to follow a ‘warehouse’ style. The Trust notes that the height and scale of the terraced row of buildings had been reduced so as not to overwhelm the smaller local housing stock, though this terrace would still introduce a higher roof line to the local area which is somewhat contrary to Policy 
SB8 (Additional Requirements for land within the North Bank: ‘create an appropriate townscape that relates to the scale of the Upper Bristol Road’). We also welcome the landscaping plan and the use of courtyards between buildings. The detail on materials is also welcome, though we would always comment that exact material specifications should be established at this full planning stage and samples panels erected at an early stage on site. We would particularly like to see a full specification for ‘Bath stone masonry’ (ashlar?). 
Concerns

The Trust’s view is that the corner building still lacks gravitas and designed presence as the gateway building to the site and to the major road junction; this could perhaps be a curvilinear form to soften the facade, adding interest and flow to the streetscape, as well as referencing the historic precedent of crescents and circles within the city. The Trust also suggests that there should perhaps be another opening in the historic riverside wall to increase the permeability of the site from the riverside. The single chimney stack placed on just one of the riverside buildings appears incongruous. 
Use of the site 

The Trust’s main concerns centre around the use of the site, its flexibility in use terms in the future should the need for student housing be met elsewhere, and the fact that with 398 student rooms this scheme represents a very sizeable mass of students ‘landed’ within a mixed local community with the associated potential negative impacts on local parking and infrastructure. The Trust accepts that Policy B5 of the Placemaking Plan intends the site to have this use given the land contamination issue, however the Trust believes a mixed use scheme would be more acceptable to add demographic variety. We suggest that there is an opportunity here to incorporate a small number of flats for young professionals/key workers (as well as predominantly student use) with some retail and business use to the ground floor to enliven the streetscape, create a community hub and promote an active, varied and engaged enclave of young people. Should the site contain a number of apartments suited to single or coupled key workers, this could also assist, in a small way, in meeting B&NES’s housing supply priorities.

